	MINUTE NUMBERS 725



Minutes of Parish Councils’ Liaison Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 1 February 2007 starting at 7.15pm

Present:

Marjorie Birch (Chairman)

Councillors:


Parish Representatives

P Young


Balderstone

C Wood


Bashall Eaves & Great Mitton

J Cradock


Bolton-by-Bowland

B Redhead


Clayton-le-Dale

D Berryman


Clitheroe

M Rayner


Gisburn

F Priest


Longridge

D Hicks


Longridge

A Dales


Mellor

A Mashiter


Read

C Law



Read

R A Whittaker


Rimington & Middop

I R Hirst


Simonstone

R K Jackson


Waddington

D M Midgeley


Waddington

S Law



Wiswell

In attendance: Director of Development Services, Legal Services Manager, IT Manager and Policy Development Officer. 

Also in attendance: R Watts – Lancashire County Council, B Howarth – Lancashire County Council, P Moore – Ribble Valley Rail, S Clarke – Northern Rail Ltd, C Roberts – St Vincent’s Homecare, C Everett – District Partnership Officer (LCC).

714

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Borough Councillors D Bailey, M Fielding, M Ranson and C Warkman and from the following Parish Representatives:

E Miller


Forest of Bowland (Lower Division)

R Schofield 


Bolton-by-Bowland, Gisburn Forest & Sawley

S Sturrock


Chatburn & Read

R Skoczen


Clayton-le-Dale

R Hargreaves


Clitheroe 

A Yearing


Clitheroe 

D Hicks


Longridge

A Howarth


Sabden

J Brown


Whalley

715

MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 23 November 2006 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

716

ST VINCENT’S HOMECARE

The Chairman welcomed Chris Roberts from St Vincent’s Homecare who explained how the service operated in Ribble Valley.  Its main aim was to provide elderly and vulnerable residents with a repairs service which they could trust and rely on.  There were two elements to the service: a core service which involved using private contractors who were carefully chosen and monitored and undertook bigger repair or improvement works; and the handy persons service which tackled small repairs and improvements ideally smaller joinery, building, plumbing and decorating jobs.

Advice on both services was free, although the work had to be paid for.  The benefit to the customer was that the person carrying out the work was ‘bona fide’ and the price would be reasonable.

Members then asked a number of questions in relation to contact numbers, whether St Vincent’s Homecare acted as clerk of works and the need for them to better publicise their service.  

RESOLVED:
That Chris Roberts be thanked for his informative presentation.

717

COMMUNITY RAIL SERVICE

Committee received Richard Watts, Simon Clarke, Brian Howarth and Peter Moore.  Richard Watts gave a presentation on what a community rail service was, its background in the rail white paper of 2004.  The main aim of a community rail service was to provide a pragmatic approach to improving rail service in an area.  to do this, they would look at improving revenue, reducing costs and increasing community involvement in the services provided.

He announced that a community rail day would be held on 19-20 May in Clitheroe.  

He pointed out that whilst the Clitheroe to Manchester service could not become a community rail line because it was used for freight and diversions from the west coast main line, it could become a community rail service between Hal’ith’Wood and Clitheroe.  He stressed the value of the partnership approach to improving rail services and pointed out that Lancashire County Council, Blackburn with Darwen Council, Network Rail, Northern Rail and Ribble Valley Rail had all worked together to provide a number of improvements.  These included a viable transport interchange, through ticketing, bus and rail co-ordination and the Clitheroe bus visiting rural villages.  

The line would continue to be owned and maintained by Network Rail.  He also pointed out the above average growth in passenger usage which had a seen a 28% increase on Sundays year on year.  The partnership would also look at fair structures, publicity, cost effective methods of delivering improvements etc.  

The consultation process for comments on the community rail service and community rail line designations would close on 2 March 2007 and parishes were urged to send in their comments.

Members then discussed this matter and raised a number of questions including better co-ordination of the timetables of the Clitheroe Blackburn and Blackburn Preston trains, the current state of the rolling stock, the issue of providing longer trains to cope with passenger demand and improving ticket checking on trains.

RESOLVED:
That Richard Watts be thanked for his informative presentation.

718

PARISH COUNCIL WEB LINKS

Peter Hothersall, Ribble Valley Borough Council's IT Manager, gave a brief talk on how Parish Councils could improve their web links to provide information made available for villages and the wider public.  He commented that there were three websites currently available.  One which dealt exclusively with Parish Councils, the other two which were mainly village websites.  

He commented that a lot would depend on what individual Parish Councils required and on the numbers who needed support.  There were currently a small number of Parish Councils which had their own Parish Council or village website.  He further pointed out that whilst he was keen to help wherever possible, there was limited availability of his time and he had to be mindful of any impact on the Council's own website by providing a hosting service for Parish websites.

Members felt that they needed a fairly basic service and it was not felt there would be a large take-up of the offer of help.  A representative also pointed out there was a good web link entitled ‘ Lancashire Parish Portal’ which some Councils were currently using.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
Peter Hothersall be thanked for his informative presentation and offer of assistance; 

2.
all Parish Councils be informed that a very useful website for them is:


www.lancashireparishcouncils.gov.uk

3.
if any Parish Councils require assistance from Ribble Valley Borough Council IT section, they should contact either Peter Hothersall or Bill Alker.

719

CONSERVATION AREAS PUBLIC CONSULTATION

The Council's Conservation Officer reported on the recent public consultation on proposed Conservation Area designation, existing Conservation Area extension and the adoption of Conservation Area appraisal and management guidance documents.

He pointed out that the Council had a statutory duty to determine which parts of their area were areas of special architectural or historic interest and review the past exercise of functions under the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990.  Section 71 of that Act stated that it should be the duty of the Local Planning Authority from time to time to formulate and publish proposals for the preservation and enhancements of any parts of their area which are Conservation Areas.  

In 2005, the Borough Council had commissioned the Conservation Studio consultants to appraise and provide management guidance for all Ribble Valley’s existing 16 Conservation Areas and to consider five areas for new Conservation Area designation.  Following the completion of this exercise, Conservation Areas were proposed at Hurst Green, Sabden, Worston, Longridge – Newton – St Lawrence’s Church.  It was also proposed to extend the existing Conservation Areas at Chatburn, Chipping, Clitheroe, Gisburn, Grindleton, Longridge, Ribchester, Sawley, Waddington, Whalley and Wiswell.

The Conservation Officer had also introduced the consultation to Longridge Heritage Committee and following a request would consult the Conservation Area proposals with Clitheroe Town Council, Clitheroe Civic Society and Worston and Mearley Parish Council.  He also reported that so far there had been 19 written responses, seven of which had been from Parish Councils.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

720

BIG LOTTERY FUND – CHILDREN’S PLAY INITIATIVE

The Policy Development Officer referred to the report of the Director of Community Services which gave details of the children’s play initiative which had identified specific investment to create, develop and improve local play spaces.  The local authority was expected to take the lead through the development of a local play strategy which would identify priority projects to go forward for funding.  In the case of Ribble Valley, the amount of investment was £200,000.  He further commented that there were a series of biding rounds when play strategies could be submitted and September was the likely date for this Council's submission.  It was stressed that it would not be a Council bid and therefore required the agreement of all partners currently involved.  Nominations were therefore sought from Parish Councils to serve on a working group to develop the play strategy.  Members then commented on this report.  

RESOLVED:
That Parish Councils inform the Policy Development Officer in relation to nominations on this particular working group in due course.  

721

AN INTRODUCTION TO THE ROLE OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE

The Legal Services Manager submitted her report which sought to familiarise Members of Committee with the membership and terms of reference of the Standards Committee and to invite discussion as to how to best to relate the work of the Standards Committee to the work of Parish Councils.  She pointed out that the Local Government Act 2000 had imposed a requirement on local authorities to form a Standards Committee.  This Council began to make arrangements in October 2001 since which time the format of the Committee had remained unchanged and had been confirmed each year at the Borough Council's annual meeting.  The Standards Committee was unique in that it included independent and Parish Council Members on a Borough Council Committee.  For that reason it was perhaps helpful to set out the membership of the committee which was as follows:

Councillor David Smith

Councillor Doreen Taylor

Councillor Beverly Jones

Councillor Alan Yearing

Parish Councillors Marjorie Birch and Cyril Law

Independent Members Barry Dearing and Pauline Walsh

The role of the Standards Committee divided into two areas – responsive ie the response to complaints made about conduct of Members etc, and proactive to promote an understanding on the Code of Conduct for Members and promoting good practice.  The Standards Committee at its meeting in October 2006 had looked at the way in which Borough Councillors were kept informed of changes relating to the Code of Conduct through the Government review.  This information would also be relevant to Parish Councils.  The Committee also considered how to ensure that Members of the Borough Council were reminded of the need to review their entry on the Register of Members’ Interests.  All Parish Councillors were required to complete a declaration as to their financial and other interests.  The Committee considered that this information should also be reviewed at regular intervals and considered that the view of the Parish Councils should be invited on this matter and also on the steps that the Standards Committee could take to assist Clerks to Parish Councils in that area.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
note the Terms of Reference of the Standards Committee; 

2.
note the position in relation to forthcoming changes to the Code of Conduct; and

3.
note the position in relation to the revision of each Member’s entry in the Register of Interests.

722

THE LANCASHIRE LOCALS

The Lancashire County Council's District Partnership Officer reported on the main topics discussed at the most recent meeting of Lancashire Locals which had been held in Whalley on the 31 January 2007:

· Budget proposals – including updates on the proposal to close Clitheroe TIC and the Petre Arms household waste disposal site

· The introduction of no code calling zones

· Children’s trust arrangements

· School exclusion policy

· Lancashire adult learning scheme

· County library service

· Local grant applications

· 36 different traffic related issues

The District Partnership Officer commented that the meeting had been lengthy and officers were keen to look at the number of matters, particularly highways issues, in an attempt to make the agenda and meeting more manageable.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

723

LOCAL STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP – UPDATE

The Director of Development Services gave an update on two matters:

1.
the next meeting of the LSP would be held on 12 February 2007 and would set the timetable and consider an initial set of priority topics for the Ribble Valley sustainable community strategy.

2.
a new LSP partnership officer had been appointed to replace Julie Duerden.  This was David Ingham and he would take up his post later this month.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

724
MATTERS BROUGHT FORWARD BY PARISH COUNCILS – RIMINGTON AND MIDDOP PARISH COUNCIL 

1.
Availability of BT landlines.  The Parish representative for Rimington and Middop informed Committee of the attempts which his Parish Council had been making to obtain extra BT landlines in the Rimington area with little success.  The issue of wi fi was also discussed. 

2.
Large vehicles using Brogden Lane, Rimington.  The Parish representative also referred to the growing number of incidences of large vehicles being directed by Satnav to Brogden Lane, Rimington which was a single track road with passing places.  One solution may be to erect signs at either end of the lane prohibiting large vehicles from using an inappropriate route.

Members discussed both issues in some detail.  

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the Policy Development Officer write to Oftel supporting Rimington and Middop Parish Council in their attempts to obtain additional BT landlines in the Rimington area; and

2.
the Policy Development Officer write to the Lancashire County Council highways department urging them to take action on the use of Brogden Lane, Rimington by large vehicles.

725

DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

The Chairman informed Members that the next meeting of this Committee would be held on Thursday, 29 March 2007 starting at 7.15pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Stewart Bailey (414491).




H G Douglas


M Robinson


C Ross


G H Sowter


J S Sutcliffe


D Taylor


N Walsh
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